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Purpose:

To consider the attached correspondence to the Committee.

VANGE PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP
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 Dr N Herath, Dr R Colby, Dr F Ogunbiyi, Dr F Hlordzi

37 Alcotes

Basiildon

      Essex

SS14 1TW

9th August 2009

EMAIL : mfg01@blueyonder.co.uk

Rt Hon Andy Burnham MP - Secretary of State for Health 

Rt Hon Hilary Benn MP - Secretary of State for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs

Rt Hon Angela E. Smith – MP for Basildon

Mr John Baron – MP for Billericay

Essex Health Overview - Scrutiny Committee, County Hall, Chelmsford, Essex

Dear Sirs and Madam,

RE-DEVELOPMENT OF BASILDON GOLF COURSE –

USE OF UNCONTROLLED WASTE

Attached is a letter from Dr R Colby of the Clayhill Medical Practice, Vange, to  Dr M Gogarty, Director of Public Health, NHS North East Essex and Essex County Council, which raises serious concerns about the re-development of Basildon golf-course, or rather the uncontrolled waste that will be used as the “foundation” for the re-developed course.

Dr Colby’s letter was discussed at the Vange Patients Participation Group, a representative body to support and look after patients’ interest in the Vange area, who asked that I write to you as Chair of the group, expressing our full support for the very serious issues that Dr Colby has raised in his letter.

This golf course is on elevated land has housing around it. Has consideration been given to the potential effects of unregulated toxic waste on the residents such as airborne particles and/or toxic seepage?
I am no expert on toxins in the environment but I was seriously alarmed to learn of the potential risks to people living in the area.
I have no intention of reiterating the very valid points raised in Dr Colby’s letter except to say that these are very real concerns. I have no doubt that many people in the surrounding district will have no inclination of the detrimental effect that these potential risks resulting from the re-development of the golf course could have on their health. 
The crux of Dr Colby’s letter is that no work should be undertaken until such time as full health impact assessment has taken place and we fully support his request.
I would therefore seek your intervention in deferring any work until the assessment requested by Dr Colby has taken place.
I await your responses with interest.
Yours sincerely,
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Garry Norman 

Chair, VPPG
DR. R. COLBY

VANGE HEALTH CENTRE

SOUTHVIEW ROAD

ESSEX

SS16 4HD

 Please reply to 

63 Swallow Dale

Basildon

Essex

SS16 5JG

Tel: 01268 451850 

Mobile: 07989 56 58 85

Email:  kobylinski@blueyonder.co.uk
21st  July 2009 

Dr M Gogarty 

Director of Public Health

NHS North East Essex and Essex County Council

mike.gogarty@essexcc.gov.uk
Dear Dr Gogarty

Use of Basildon Golf Course for unregulated Landfill purposes
I believe we met some years ago when I had responsibility for organizing the Basildon GP Evening Lecture course at the Post Grad centre for several years following the departure of Imtiaz Gulamali.  

I now write to you in a newer capacity as PBC Lead for the Beacon Cluster which serves a population of nearly 40,000 patients predominantly in Craylands, Fryerns, Pitsea, and Vange.  

At the latest Cluster meeting on 9th July the Cluster members were presented with some facts about the above matter by the Secretary of the Friends of Basildon Golf Course.  He presented a quiz sheet (attached) and facilitated a discussion amongst the Cluster members which included representatives of Vange Patient Participation Group, one of whom is a “patient champion” who sits on one of the SHA Boards.  

In addition to the facts presented on the quiz sheet, Cluster members were reminded that planning permission had been issued for Phase I of this project in approximately September 2007.  A traffic survey was carried out for the applicant in 2005 which did not specifically look at congestion on the roundabout controlling access to Basildon Hospital and only on the road between that roundabout and the Town Centre.  The survey was also completed before the opening of the new Cardio-Thoracic centre and the new multi-storey car park amongst other things, all of which have greatly increased the traffic into and out of the hospital site.  There is apparently a loophole in the waste regulations which at one fell stroke enables the bypassing of responsibility for monitoring the waste and any liability for paying landfill tax. For the nearly half a million tonnes of waste projected, this represents a powerful driver for unscrupulous development. 
Concern was expressed by all present and I was asked to write to NHS SW Essex to highlight the Cluster’s view that urgent action was needed to complete a full health impact assessment before dumping begins.  

The aspects worrying Cluster members are:

1.  Slow moving lorries, singly or in groups adding to the existing  taiIbacks and congestion affecting the hospital roundabout and impairing access to the Basildon Hospital site for:

a. Patients attending Out Patient departments, including phlebotomy, radiology etc

b. Urgent cases to A and E, Maternity, SAU, MAU and the CTC etc

c. Other emergency services

2. Given that the prevailing wind is South Westerly the dust and particulate plume will affect the immediately adjacent residents of Kingswood, and in Phase II the other immediately adjacent residents on the Southern, Eastern and Northern borders of the Golf Course.  Until dumping is finished (maybe after three years) the plume will predominantly cover the already deprived populations of Vange and Pitsea.   Basildon Council has advised residents to keep their windows shut during this phase (3 years!). – Some members were concerned that when the wind was not Westerly there may be a problem for the operation of filters in the numerous theatre and other air conditioning systems of BTUH also in their increased maintenance costs.  

The concerns are three-fold:

· Exacerbations in patients with chronic respiratory and/or cardiac conditions, and a rise in the incidence of new cases including some neoplasias (a concrete crusher is part of the plans) 

· Increased stress related conditions in those affected by noise , increased traffic , dust and other nuisances, loss of amenity and lowered property values etc

· The increased burden this will place on future healthcare budgets especially that for  the Beacon Cluster population

3.  There has been a history of flooding in the Kingswood area within living memory which has been addressed by the drainage systems which have been installed and maintained by the Council. Cluster members were not confident that the Council had the resolve or the resources to enforce the proper maintenance of these systems by Jack Barker Golf, the new lessee.  The plan is now to place very large volumes and weights over these systems and on a clay soil. Basildon Golf Course lies on a ridge of land which is situated above the residential areas which are adjacent on three sides. The Cluster was informed by the representative of the Friends of Basildon Golf Course that similar mounds created by the same company had caused the formation of stagnant lakes in Delapre  (Northampton) and elsewhere.  In the longer term this could lead to disasters from both flooding and slippage.  One of the patient representatives, a retired industrial chemist from the oil industry, stated that he had grave concerns about the effects of leaching of noxious agents into the residential areas surrounding the Golf Course on three sides.  He also pointed out that worsening of the congestion which already exists at the hospital roundabout would aggravate local air quality because of the increased pollution from lorry engines idling both in the hospital roundabout gridlocks, and whilst waiting to unload.  (NB:  56 heavy lorry movements per day for over three years.) 

The Cluster has been informed that the commencement of work has been delayed since planning approval in 2007 because of legal action by the Friends of Basildon Golf Course.  Apparently a judicial review found that the Basildon Council had not acted illegally. The judgment was delivered early this year and I understand that the Friends of Basildon Golf Course are lodging an appeal on new grounds. 

An article appeared in the Evening Echo last week which claimed that the Basildon Council has just lent a sum of money to Jack Barker Golf to commence work on the new access road.  

I understand that Essex County Council may be able to suspend, if only temporarily, permission for the new access road which would allow dumping to commence. 

Cluster members expressed concern that no dumping should begin until a full health impact assessment has taken place.  Part of a letter obtained by the Friends of Basildon Golf Course, under the Freedom of Information Act, was read out.  It suggested that NHS SW Essex was more anxious not to upset the Basildon Council.  It is far from clear whether a full health impact assessment will be carried out.  I intend to seek clarification from NHS SW Essex as a matter of urgency.    

I would be most grateful for your observations and any action that you can take regarding healthcare priorities in your capacity as the Public Health Adviser to Essex County Council, which I believe is the relevant Waste Authority.

Yours sincerely

Robert Colby    

Copies to:

Beacon Cluster Members 

Vange Patient Participation Group 

Dr Katherine Gronqvist – Director of Public Health – NHS SW Essex   

Dr Stephen Morgan – Medical Director, BTUH

Jenny Galpin – Director of Projects and Estates, BTUH     

